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important in the winter time 
as in the summer time. 

Do not use frost-damaged 
Johnsongrass as pasture for 
seven days after the first 
killing frost. Delay pasturing 
for least seven days or until 
the frosted material is 
completely dried out and 
brown in color. The 
Johnsongrass may contain 
prussic acid which can cause 
sudden death in cattle.   

This is also the time of the 
year to deworm cattle to 
prevent weight loss and 
inefficient use of hay and feed 
supplements going into the 
winter. For most locations in 
Arkansas the weather this past 
summer and fall were ideal for 
parasites and therefore cattle 
are probably carrying higher 
numbers than normal. 

Monitor cattle closely for signs 
of respiratory disease. The 
large variations in 

Tips for Winter Beef Management 
temperatures can contribute 
to decreases in respiratory 
immune function which may 
lead to pneumonia. 

Exclude cattle from access to 
oak trees whenever possible. 
Acorns are falling and are 
toxic to cattle causing kidney 
damage and death. 

Protect hay when feeding to 
reduce waste. Feed hay in 
rings to reduce hay waste. 
Unrolling hay increases hay 
waste unless it is done on a 
limit-feeding basis.  

Also, possible consider using a 
temporary electric wire fence 
wire to reduce waste from 
trampling and increases 
utilization of the hay. Unroll 
the bale, then string up an 
electrified polywire down the 
length of the line of hay. Place 
the wire about 30 inches high 
over the hay. Cattle will line 
up as if eating at a feed bunk. 

Winter is a good opportunity 
to catch up on equipment 
maintenance including 
lubrication and fluid change 
of tractors, packing wheel 
bearings on trailering 
equipment and checking tires 
on trailers, field equipment, 
etc., and replacing floors in 
stock trailers. 

During December, some days 
are better spent indoors than 
outdoors. Now is a time to 
summarize herd records for 
the year and compare to 
previous year to determine the 
production direction of the 
herd. Valuable summaries 
include changes in 205-day 
adjusted weaning weights, 
monthly calving distributions, 
culling percentages, calf crop 
percentages, cow age and body 
condition and calving internal 
changes.  

December is a good month to 
summarize your financial 
records. Determine your cost 
for mineral, supplemental 
feed, vet medicine, fertilizer, 
hay, weed control, etc. 
Knowing your cost to 
maintain a cow per year is very 
important and will aid in 
marketing decisions. This is 
also a great time to plan next 
year's budget and production 
plans. 

Make sure you are keeping 
proper free choice mineral 
and fresh water is just as 
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Be Prepared for Spring 

There are many chores that can be done 
in the winter to help producers prepare 
for the spring and summer. One simple 
chore should be to prepare all 
equipment, calibrate sprayers, fertilizer 
buggies and make sure equipment like 
squeeze chutes, tillers, drills, hay cutters, 
balers, etc. are in working order. If a 
producer needs assistance with 
calibrating any of the above, call the 

Extension office! It would also be a 
good idea to check inventory of 
vaccines, medications, fertilizers, 
etc. As a rule of thumb, a producer 
should be one season ahead on his 
management, in case unexpected 
problems arise. Another chore to 
help producers through the winter 
would be to plant winter annuals or 
cover crops. Last but not least, be 

thinking about 
weed control. Just 
because you donôt 
see a thistle rosette 
right now, doesnôt 
mean they are 
arenôt going to be 
there in spring 
time!  



Even for old cowhands, each new year brings new 
challenges in the cattle market. 

The fifth annual Four States Cattle Conference will 
offer attendees the opportunity to learn about the 
latest advice for navigating that marketplace, from 
advances in forage recommendations to cattle 
management methods and risk protection 
instruments. 

The conference, scheduled for Dec. 14 at Texas A&M 
University in Texarkana, will feature agronomists, 
researchers 
and market 
experts from 
throughout 
the region. 

Paul Beck, a 
professor for 
the 
University of 
Arkansas 
System 
Division of 
Agriculture 
at the 
Southwest 
Research 
and 
Extension 
Center in 
Hope, will 
chair the 
conference 
for the second time (Beck also chaired the inaugural 
conference in 2013. The chairmanship has rotated 
through participants from the conferenceôs other three 
states ð Louisiana, Texas and Oklahoma ð in the 
interim years). 

ñCattle health represents a significant cost to 
producers,ò Beck said. ñLearning even a few of the 
lessons put forth in these conferences can more than 
offset the cost of attendance.ò 

Speakers at the day-long conference include Vanessa 
Corriher-Olson and Brian Triplett, both from the 
Texas A&M AgriLife Extension Service; JJ Jones, 

Derrell Peel and Barry Whitworth, all from the 
Oklahoma State University Extension Service; and 
Ryan Walker, from the Noble Research Institute.  

Although pre-registration for the conference is 
closed, those interested in attending the 
conference can register on-site the morning of the 
conference. Registration begins at 8 a.m., and the 
conference will begin with a welcome from Beck at 
8:50 a.m. The cost is $45 for individuals or $70 
for couples, and includes lunch. 

ñEvery year has 
been 
completely 
different for 
cattle 
producers in 
this country,ò 
Beck said. ñWe 
try to have a 
program that 
fits the current 
problems weôre 
having. Weôve 
had severe 
drought years, 
and some 
relatively good 
years. Some 
years when the 
profit 
indicators were 
very good, and 
some where 

they were very bad. 

ñWe expect the cattle industry to change every 
year, and it certainly has,ò he said. ñWe try to 
tailor this conference to help producers prepare 
for this changing environment.ò 

The conference will be held in the University 
Center Building at 7101 University Ave., 
Texarkana. For more information, contact Amy 
Simpson at 870-246-2281, or asimpson@uaex.edu. 

the meal.   
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Four States Cattle Conferenceï December 14thï Texarkana 
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potentially lethal, like those that 
accumulate nitrates or prussic acid. 
Other weeds appear to be benign 
under regular grazing, but at some 
point, livestock may be forced to eat 
them, perhaps in hay, with disastrous 
consequences. Here are few rules I 
learned over the years from experts 
and colleagues on how to tackle weeds 
in pastures. Go out and spray on 
time! If you walk out into your 

pasture and notice an abundance of 
weeds, itôs probably too late to get a 
good kill. As with any other plants, 
weeds are likely most vulnerable when 
they are small and rapidly growing. 
Case in point: pigweed should be 
treated when itôs smaller than about 4 
inches high. At that growth stage, you 
wonôt see it in your pasture as readily, 
but itôs already there. So go out and 
spray your pastures as early as you can. 
Itôs rarely too cold to spray! Unless itôs 
freezing, herbicides work. Yes, weeds 
wonôt grow as much in temperatures 
below 50 degrees, but winter annual 
weeds grow during the winter for 
obvious reasons.  

In fact, producers should take 
advantage of those days when not 
much else can be done and tackle 

Weed Control by: Dirk Philipp, Associate Professor - Forages  

weed control. In bermudagrass, weeds 
should ideally be sprayed in February 
or early March.  

Spraying is less expensive than you 
think! I understand that every penny 
counts and we are all frugal. But this 
is skimping on the wrong thing. 
Weed control can be as cheap as a 
few bucks per acre, so thereôs no 
excuse for not investing a bit of 

money in a decent sprayer and 
regular weed control. There are 
many products on the market so 
cost-effectiveness is not a 
problem. Be consistent with your 
weed control over the years!  

Did I just mention being 
consistent over time? Yes, this is 
probably the most important 
strategy to get a handle on any 
weed problem. When you start, 
record the day and month of 
your application, amount and 
product, and carefully observe 
your success. Adjust according to 

the weather, but apply herbicide to a 
particular group of weeds consistently 
over the years. This goes back to the 
first observation that you should treat 
weeds on time.  

Be persistent and consistent with 
regard to weed control. Apply as early 
as you can over the years to 
permanently apply pressure on weed 
populations on your land. It is 
worthwhile to ask your county 
extension agent to visit your place to 
help you identify weeds if in doubt. 
Develop an annual weed control plan 
and stick to it as much as you can. In 
addition, track your soil fertility 
meticulously to keep forages, your 
desired plants, within the optimum 
growing conditions on your pastures.  

Weed control is something many 
landowners do not consider 
important, yet it is crucial for 
pasture productivity, forage growth 
and animal gains. I have heard the 
following arguments several times: 
ñThese weeds will complete their 
life cycle very soon anywayé, there 
are actually not that many weeds 
out thereé, those weeds can easily 
be controlled with grazingé.ò 
Arguments like these are not 
helpful in keeping forages and 
pastures in optimal condition. 

 Everything that has been 
known and practiced in a row 
crop situation for years seems 
to be completely elusive in 
grassland agriculture. Maybe 
itôs because we deal with 
multispecies ecosystems in 
pastures that the occurrence 
of undesired plants doesnôt 
strike us as unusual. 
Managing perennial forages, 
such as fescue and bermudagrass, 
will invariably require a fair 
amount of tolerance, as 
maintaining these forages over the 
course of the growing season is 
challenging. Itôs important to keep 
an eye on winter annual weeds, 
especially in the off-grazing season. 
Many farmers seem to believe since 
itôs not grazing season, weeds wonôt 
do any harm.  

We should be reminded that 
undesired plants such as weeds are 
fierce competitors for the scarce 
resources we actually have out 
there. Weeds will take up fertilizer 
and water that wonôt be available to 
forage crops. In the worst-case 
scenario, weeds are poisonous to 
livestock. Some weeds are 
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The Food Safety Modernization Act, 
or FSMA, meant to strengthen 
safeguards in the U.S. food supply, 
has a new rule for produce growers 
and the Cooperative Extension 
Service will be helping Arkansas 
farmers obtain needed certification. 
The Cooperative Extension Service 
outreach is conducted under contract 
from the Arkansas Agriculture 
Departmentôs, whose overall 
education efforts are funded by a 
grant from the Food and Drug 
Administration to ensure farmers 
understand the new 
Produce Safety Rule 
requirements.  

Amanda Philyaw 
Perez, assistant 
professor for the 
University of 
Arkansas System 
Division of 
Agriculture, with a doctorate in 
public health, will spearhead the 
outreach for the Extension Service as 
its produce safety educator. ñThe 
overall Food Modernization Safety 
Act may represent change in the way 
producers run their operations,ò she 
said. ñThe new regulations are meant 
to shift from reacting to outbreaks of 
food-borne illness to preventing 
them.ò ñMy job will be teaching 
Arkansas producers about the 
requirements and how to obtain 
certification and to meet the goals of 
this act, specifically the Produce 
Safety Rule,ò Perez said.  

Following the initial outreach, 
Arkansas Agriculture Department 
ñinspectors, along with Extension 
personnel, will perform on-farm 
readiness reviews for the purpose of 
assisting farmers with compliance 
issues,ò said Scott Bray, ADDôs Plant 

Industry division, adding that his 
departmentôs activities ñwill gradually 
move from compliance assistance 
reviews to regulatory inspections and 
enforcement actions if warranted.ò 
Controls where possible On farms, in 
the outdoors, there are many factors 
that cannot be controlled. However, 
the new regulations and the training 
that goes with the implementation 
will focus on educating growers about 
good agricultural practices that may 
help to prevent contamination 
common to most farming 

environments. 
For example, 
standards have 
been proposed 
for agricultural 
water, farm 
worker 
hygiene or 
cleanliness, 

compost and sanitation conditions 
affecting buildings, equipment, and 
tools. Produce growers with annual 
sales of more than $500,000 of any 
food must comply with the rule by 
Jan. 26, 2018. Those with sales 
between $250,000 - $500,000 must be 
compliant by 2019. Producers with 
sales between $25,000 - $250,000 
must be compliant by 2020.  

There are exemptions, including 
produce grown for personal or on-
farm consumption, produce not 
consumed raw, produce that receives 
commercial process to reduce 
pathogens, items on the ñrarely 
consumed rawò list, including okra, 
peanuts, pecans, chickpeas and sweet 
potatoes. Most producers must 
participate in training, but even those 
farms that meet criteria for exemption 
may want to participate to learn about 
practices, ease consumers concerns, 

and prepare in advance if exemption 
status were to change. Even if farmers 
were certified or audited Good 
Agricultural Practices and/or Good 
Handling Practices, they must still attend 
a Produce Safety Alliance grower training 
if the farm is not exempt, Perez said. 
ñWhile the GAP/GHP requirements are 
similar to the Produce Safety Alliance 
grower training, qualified farms must 
meet the requirements for completing a 
one-day PSA training,ò she said. This 
includes implementing practices outlined 
in the training and undergoing an 
Arkansas Plant Board Inspection.ò  

Training locations and dates are listed 
below. You must register to be able to 
attend one of these workshops. Please 
visit our website for registration: 
www.uaex.edu/arkansas-producesafety. Å 
Jan. 9: Southeast ï Monticello at UA 
Monticello Å Jan. 16: Southwest ï Hope 
at Southwest Research and Extension 
Center. A survey is available to help 
producers and processors determine how 
their farms will be affected by the 
Produce Safety Rule. Visit the website to 
complete the survey or for more 
information about the Produce Safety 
Rule, www.uaex.edu/arkansas-produce-
safety, or contact Perez at 
aperez@uaex.edu 

About the produce safety outreach This 
educational outreach is supported in part 
by the Food and Drug Administration 
through grant PAR-16-137. The views 
expressed donôt necessarily reflect the 
official policies of the Department of 
Health and Human Services; nor does 
the mention of any trade names, 
commercial practices, or organization 
imply endorsement by the United States 
Government. For more information 
about the FDAôs initiative, visit https://
www.fda.gov/Food/
GuidanceRegulation/FSMA.  

Arkansas Extension Service to provide farmers help to comply with new 
produce safety rules by: Mary Hightower 
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Ways to Make Cow Herds More Profitable 

the weaning pen each year, with little 
cost or problems along the way. In 
order to do this, you must select the 
right female then develop her so she 
will be successful in the environment 
you expect her to work.  
Cull cows. First, cull what I call the 
three O's: old, open and ornery cows. 
Then, consider additional culls as the 
situation warrants. Older cows have a 
difficult time maintaining weight 
while weaning an even smaller calf. 
Carrying an open cow through the 
winter is analogous to hiring an 
employee, paying them monthly but 
not expecting them to show up to 
work for the next year. Ornery cows 
damage equipment, injure people and 
reduce efficiency when they are 
difficult to work in the pen or take 
part of the herd to the trees when you 
come into the pasture. Develop a 
short and defined breeding season. 
Increasing the number of earlier 
calving cows will increase the average 
weaning weight in the fall. Consider 
if a calf is born 30 days earlier in the 
calving season and gains 2 pounds per 
day while on the cow, the calf will 
weigh 60 pounds more at the same 
weaning date in the fall. That is 
roughly a 10 to 12 percent increase in 
weaning weight by simply making 
sure more calves are born in the first 
third of the calving season. Control 
feed expenses Manure scoring is a 
great way to monitor if a cow is 
getting enough proper nutrition in 
almost real-time. It gives the producer 
an estimation of the digestibility of 
the diet the cow has been eating for 
the past 36 to 72 hours. This method 
allows you to identify nutritional 
deficiencies before they manifest into 
lower body condition scores. If you 
have to feed hay, provide high-enough 
quality hay that additional feed 

supplementation is not necessary. At 
the cow's highest nutritional 
requirement, it takes a free-choice diet 
(28.4 pounds dry matter) of either 
pasture or hay that is at least 9.9 
percent crude protein and 57.6 
percent total digestible nutrients 
(TDN) to meet a 1,200-pound cow's 
nutritional requirements during peak 
lactation (three months post calving). 
If hay or forage quality is limiting but 
quantity is not, feed the right 
supplemental feed at the right time to 
meet the cow's requirements most 
economically.  
Utilize heterosis. Heterosis is an often 
overlooked tool to increase the 
commercial cattleman's overall 
efficiency. Heterosis is an easy tool to 
implement for most cattlemen and can 
increase weaning weights and longevity 
of the cow, improve feedlot 
performance and produce a more 
desirable feeder calf.  
If feeding hay, donôt waste it. Hay 
feeding is probably the most expensive 
form of delivering forage to the cow. If 
you are locked into this system by the 
forage type available on your 
operation, make sure you don't waste 
hay by using antiquated-style hay rings. 
A modified cone hay feeder can save 
from 8 to 15 percent more hay than 
the older, typical style feeders.  
Keep records. The old saying is true: 
you can't manage what you don't 
measure. The more records you keep, 
from how much feed/mineral and hay 
is fed to weaning weights and percent 
weaned calves, the more powerful your 
management decisions can become. 
Develop key performance indicators 
(KPI) to benchmark how your 
operation compares to itself over time 
and to others of similar size and in the 
same area annually.  

Donôt buy average or inferior bulls. 
Spending as little as $750 more on a 
known, better bull could net you an 
additional $1,475 more per bull, 
annually. This is accomplished by 
purchasing a bull that will excel in 
growth traits that allow the rancher 
to sell the maximum pounds of 
weaned calves off the ranch.  
Join a cattle marketing alliance. A 
cattle marketing alliance can add a 
verification program for cattle 
producers and help them implement 
best management practices, improve 
health status of their cattle by 
following established health 
protocols, reduce shrink by 
requiring the calves to be 
preconditioned, and sell cattle in 
larger lots through commingling. 
Historically, producers in an alliance 
have achieved premiums for their 
cattle above the average of other 
programs.  
Moderate cow size. Larger cows 
require more forage to sustain 
themselves on a daily basis. This can 
affect pasture stocking rates. A cow 
that is 200 pounds, or 17 percent, 
larger than another increases forage 
intake by 11 percent. Thus, stocking 
rate must be accounted for when 
moving from a 1,200-pound to a 
1,400-pound cow. If you cannot 
increase the forage production 
accordingly, you will have to 
decrease stocking rate by 11 percent 
fewer cows to still have enough 
forage for the number of cows in the 
pasture. The heavier cow should 
wean a heavier calf, but this increase 
will not be enough to offset the 
reduced cow numbers.  
Treat your cows as an employee. 
Your cows should be expected to 
work daily for you. A productive 
cow will efficiently deliver a calf to 

Hot Spring County Agriculture 
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It has been a dry fall, do you need to 
water perennials? 

It has been a dry fall and some forecasts 
predict a dry winter ahead. Plants do 
still need water in winter, even when 
they are completely dormant. 
Unfortunately there is not much 
research out there on how to deal with 
drought in fruit crops in winter. Most 
recommendations are based on trees 
and bushes in the home landscape. 

A general recommendations for most 
perennial fruit crops is to supply a good 
watering in late fall or early winter, just 
as dormancy occurs and before the 
ground freezes. The idea is to build 
good soil moisture that will carry the 
plants through winter.  

It is important to remember that in the 
fall, irrigation should be tapered off but 
not shut off entirely. This is particularly 

true when we have a long and 
warm fall seasons. Irrigation is 
reduced in the fall because 
plantôs water needs are less 
when fruit is not being 
produced. 

However, it is clear 
that water should 
NOT be withheld 
completely as plant 
growth, including 
root growth and stem 
enlargement, 
continues for many 
crops in the fall.  Making sure 
your plants donôt enter 
dormancy in a state of drought 
stress will ensure they are well 
equipped to deal with harsh 
winter temperatures. 

Be aware of your soil type, on 
sandy ground supplemental 

watering may be needed, due to 
the low water holding capacity 
of this soil type. If 
supplemental watering is 
required in winter it is best to 
water at mid-day and when 

temperatures are above 
40°F so water has time 
to soak into the ground 
before any late evening 
freezes. 

Remember also that in 
general newly planted 
orchards or plantings 

(less than 1 year old) are more 
likely to experience drought 
stress than established 
plantings. 

Irrigating in winter may be 
difficult depending on your 
irrigation system and plans for 
winterizing it.   

Winter Drought and Fruit Crops by: Amanda McWhirt 
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Donôt Forget Your To Do List this Winter! 

Winter is upon us. Here are a few 
things to keep in mind and take care 
of during these slow months.  Cattle 
energy needs are higher when itôs wet 
and cold. Feed accordingly  Be sure 
to winterize any and all pumps, 
sprayers, etc. Anything that has the 
potential to freeze up and break will.  
As long as the ground isnôt frozen, 
winter is a great time to get out and 
get soil sampling done. Having 
results in January/February makes it 
a lot easier to plan versus waiting 
until April to take samples. Frost 
seeding of clover is a great way to 
improve forage quality next spring. 
Broadcasting clover seed onto snow 

is an excellent way to sow clover. 
As the snow melts, the seed goes 
with it, allowing good seed-soil 
contact. Need to ensure that the 
pH and fertility is right before 
spending too 
much on seed. I 
know it seems 
early, but the time 
to spray is right 
around the corner. 
Thistles are easily 
controlled with 1 
quart of 2,4-D amine per acre if 
sprayed in late Feb./early March. 
With the cold temperatures, it 

just takes a little longer to see results, 

Applications of glyphosate (Roundup  
Cornerstone, etc.) in late Feb. and early 
March will work wonders on cleaning 

up bermudagrass fields. Itôll 
take care of all that cheat, 
ryegrass, and winter annual 
weeds which are stealing 
spring rain, nutrients, and 
sunlight from the Bermuda. 
Not to mention, removing 
those weeds gets the 

bermudagrass out of dormancy earlier, 
providing early grazing or hay cutting. 
The herbicide wonôt affect the dormant 
bermudagrass.  



With winter close at hand, many things are 

beginning to slow down for several producers. It 

is now time to feed hay and begin making 

big plans for next year. I hope everyone 

has a safe and happy holiday! 

Thanks,  
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